SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor 


Chairman of Audit Committee

All Members of Audit Committee

(Agenda only to all Members of Council for information)
There will be a Meeting of the Audit Committee to be held on Monday 22nd November 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.











S M Foster
15th November 2010






Town Clerk
AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2. To receive statutory declarations of interests from Members





(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)     Personal interests.

3. Minutes of last meeting

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Audit Committee held on Monday 14th  June 2010 and as approved/amended and adopted by Full Council Meeting held on Monday 2nd August 2010. 
4. 2010/2011 Accounts statement

To consider financial position to 30.9.10 (Half Year) Copies of Income and Expenditure Balance Sheets from 1.4.10 to 30.9.10 attached.










5.  To review the position of the contingency account to 31.10.10

(Copy attached)
6.  Power of Wellbeing payments
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.
(Copy attached)
7. Annual accounts for 2010/2011– current and projected positions on supplementary accounts

(a) Capital Account

(b) Reserve (Interest from Capital) Account

(Copies of management reports attached)
8. External Audit

To receive and consider the comments by the External Auditor made on the 2009/2010 Annual Return (Copy attached).

9. Internal Audit


To receive and consider Town Clerk’s report. (Copy attached)

10. Lists of proposed special items of expenditure for 2011/2012
To receive and consider Draft proposals and to allocate proposed expenditure to either:-

Capital Account

Reserve Fund

Revenue Account

(Copy of list attached) 

11. Scale of Charges 2011/2012
To receive and consider Town Clerk’s report. (Copy attached)

12. Draft annual estimates of expenditure for 2011/2012
To receive and consider Draft Estimates and Clerk’s report.
(Copy attached)
13. Review of Internal Audit Procedures

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.
(Copy attached)
14. *Jenkins Pavilion

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (Copy attached)
*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section (8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.
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4. 2010/2011 accounts statement to date

A copy of the income and expenditure statement to 30.09.2010 is attached.  The majority of the budget headings are progressing on target (up to 50%) or will have a reduced spend however, there are some headings which need explanation, as follows:
Electricity

Three of these accounts will be overspent by the end of the year – 4205 by about £300, 4305 by £200 approx and 5005 by £200 approx, however 4905 will be on budget and 5105 will be underbudget by at least £1,000.  If required, money could be vired from 5105 to cover the overspends in the other three headings.

4233. Council Grants and Donations – £1,344 of this amount has been reimbursed from the old Forum Account to pay for the Fire Cadets uniforms. There have also been grants of £200 each to Sandy Twinning and Victim Support from the contingency amount.
4237. Training/Conferences Staff – Although not yet overspent the commitments to this budget are such that it will be at the end of the year.  Staffing Committee requested that this committee looked at the commitment after the appointment of the new groundsman and make recommendations in the light of the necessary training.  This has now been evaluated and the budget will be exceeded by around £700.  Members are requested to decide if they wish to vire an amount into this budget to cover the extra expenditure.

4238. Miscellaneous admin costs – Two payments have been made from this account for which corresponding income has been received.

4652.  Cemetery Footpaths and Maintenance – Overspent because of the renewal of drainage pots (£660 from contingency) and additional fencing (£335).
(Committee is asked to note and approve the Income and Expenditure Statement).
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5.  To review the position of the contingency account to 30.10.10

The contingency sum for the financial year to 1st April 2011 was set at £4,788.00. To the end of September expenditure was £5,182.00 an overspend of £394.00.  This is made up as follows:

£302.00 – War memorial repairs

£1140.00 – Riddy fence repairs

£350.00 – Purchase of tractor box

£200.00 – Grant to Victim Support
£200.00 – Grant to Twinning Association

£200.00 – Purchase of salt bin
£250.00 – Grant to Royal British Legion
£150.00 – Grant to Sandy Library

£1700.00 – Extra staffing hours

£690.00 – Land registry payment

 (Committee is asked to note the report and recommend any action to be taken)
6. Power of Wellbeing payments
The following annual payments will be paid under the Council’s Power of Wellbeing.
Donation to Royal British for Poppy wreath



£50.00

Donation to Sandy Upper School for Audrey Boothby award

£25.00

Grant to Mid Beds Link-a-ride




       

£250.00

(Committee is requested to receive the report and recommend the approval of these payments under Council’s Power of Wellbeing).
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8. External Audit

The external audit of the Town Council’s Annual Return was completed on 15th September and the necessary public notices displayed.

The only comment made was that Box 9 of the return was understated by the value of the long term investments held by the Council.  This investment is in War Bonds, and amounts to £531.  This investment cannot be realised for another thirty years.  This will be added to Box 9 in the 2010/11 Annual Return. (Copy of Auditor’s certificate and report attached).

(Members are requested to recommend approval of the completion of the 2009/2010 External Audit).
9. Internal Audit

The interim Internal Audit (Copy of report to follow) took place on 12th November 2010.  
(Members are requested to receive and recommend approval of the Internal Audit report).
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10. Lists of proposed special items of expenditure for 2011/2012
Council Offices

The Clerk’s PC is now over 5 years old and is very slow, it may be appropriate to replace this for the new Town Clerk.
Now that Mrs Baker-Smith and Mrs Elliott are both working longer hours it is increasingly difficult for them to share the office PC and although Mrs Elliott uses the laptop it is not suitable for prolonged use.  If a new PC were purchased for her the laptop could be kept for use with the projector, with the car park barrier software and perhaps be used by Members.

2 new PCs
@ £500 each





£1,000.00








         

Increased staff hours

Since the beginning of November Mrs Baker-Smith and Mrs Elliott have both undertaken an extra six hours of work per week. Already this is having a positive impact on the work of the office and it would be beneficial to continue this. Budg





     
Cost of extra 12 hours duties and on-costs


£6,500
Bedford Road Recreation Ground
Now that the new basketball and football walls are in place it would increase their value to users if white line markings were put on them.
To mark basketball court and 5-a-side pitch


   £595.00

Mobile CCTV Camera

Members will recall that Town Council purchased a mobile CCTV camera in conjunction with Aragon Housing which is situated on the Engayne Avenue Estate. There have been a number of problems associated with the use of this camera and in order to improve this it is suggested that maintenance (including the moving of the camera when requested) and monitoring of the camera be undertaken by Stevenage CCTV.

Mobile CCTV camera maintenance and monitoring

£1,200.00
Election Costs

Central Bedfordshire Council has asked that £1,500 be budgeted for each Town Council Polling Station in the town.  There are six of them.  However, although desirable, it is uncertain that elections will take place in any or all of the four wards – there have been no contests in the last two elections.  The Council would receive a bill for the printing of posters if that were the case.

Polling Costs







£9,000
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Bearing in mind the current economic climate expenditure requests have been kept to a minimum.  However, there may be additional items to consider before the estimates process is complete.  These include any special requests made by the Bowls and Cricket Clubs and a figure for the disposal of green waste from Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.  Members should also be conscious that the two all-purpose vehicles used by the groundstaff are old and will need replacing in the short to medium term.  The staff have been investigating replacing one with an electric or hybrid vehicle but have not yet been able to source an affordable machine able to do the tasks required. 
There will also be expenditure associated with the preparation of new allotments and cemetery and new depot buildings. 
Another possible expense is associated with the embankment along its length from Sunderland Road to the car park by the Village Hall and in the Recreation Ground itself.  An arboricultural report has been requested and work to the trees may result.

The Swimming Pool Working Group has asked that provision be made in next year’s budget for a contribution to the cost of a summer holiday swimming programme, but has made no recommendation as to the figure.
11. Scale of Charges 2011/2012

Audit Committee has been requested to recommend annual increases in the Scale of Charges (Copy attached) to Council in order to simplify the estimates process.  

The Retail Price Index which is the increase criteria for all existing licenses, leases with the Council was 4.6% in September, however, the licences with the various sports clubs below specify that the Retail Price Index for August should be used. In August 2010 this was 4.7%.

RENT - ARMY CADET HEADQUARTERS

The Ground Rent charged in respect of the Cadet Headquarters in Berwick Way is fixed for three years under the Lease for the property.  It was last reviewed in January 2009.
RENT - SCOUT HEADQUARTERS

The Ground Rent charged for the Scout Headquarters in Sunderland Road is fixed at a peppercorn rent by the Terms of the existing Lease.
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RENT - S.S.L.A

The Ground Rent charged to Sandy Sports and Leisure Association in respect of the All Weather Surface is fixed under the terms of the existing Lease.

RENT- SANDY VILLAGE HALL

The Ground Rent charged to Sandy Village Hall in respect of the Village Hall is fixed under the terms of the Lease.

THE RIDDY - LOCAL NATURE RESERVE

Angling Licence

The Angling Licence with Biggleswade, Hitchin & District Angling Club allows for an increase in line with the R.P.I. 
Grazing Licence

Once again, with the depressed state of the farming industry it proved to be impossible to find a grazier willing to pay for the grazing rights last year, although the grazier again undertook maintenance tasks in lieu of rent.  
CEMETERY CHARGES

Recent research into fees charged by other Councils has found that Sandy’s fees are in line with Councils of a similar size, Biggleswade, Flitwick etc, however larger Councils charge considerably higher fees, for example St Neots Town Council charges around double the amount of Sandy for similar services, both for burials and memorial permissions.

Although the grave digging and back filling operation has been contracted out. The D.S.O. staff do have ongoing maintenance responsibilities for the cemetery.  The costs of preparing a grave by a private contractor are still less than the preparation by D.S.O. staff. Last year the gravedigger indicated that he would be increasing his fees to £175.00 per interment, however, he has not yet done this.
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12. Draft annual estimates of expenditure for 2011/2012









Explanatory notes:

4100 – Staff: These have been calculated at the current levels plus any increments agreed by Town Council. No allowance has been made for any cost of living increase although unions have asked for an increase of at least £250 for all grades, adding about £3,500 to the salary budget (including on-costs) should this be agreed.

Business Rates – these have been increased by the RPI from September 4.6%, which is the usual measure.  However, the Cambridge Road Offices had a large increase in the Rateable Value last year and the extra payment is being phased over 3 years which is reflected in the estimates.  

4207 - Insurance costs have increased to cover new equipment at Bedford Road and Sunderland Road Recreation Grounds, plus new machinery.

Utility costs have been budgeted in line with past history.

Other budget headings have only been increased if it is essential, no inflationary increases have been allowed.

13. Review of Internal Audit Procedures
As last year Council is expected to undertake a review of its Internal Audit procedures and to minute this in the current financial year.  This was done last year by a group consisting of Cllrs Osborne and Pettitt and the Clerk.
(Members are requested to give instructions as to the review of the internal audit).

14. *Jenkins Pavilion

*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (9) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

8

